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August 26, 2009

Erie County Legislature
92 Franklin Street
Buffalo, New York 14202

Dear Honorable Members:

The Erie County Comptroller’s Office has completed a review of parking procedures and
arrangements for the Rath Building Parking Garage (“Garage™) and other County assigned,
controlled or related parking spots located in downtown Buffalo for the period April 6, 2009 to
July 31, 2009. :

EVENTS LEADING TO REVIEW

The Comptroller’s Office previously conducted an internal examination concerning the
assignment of parking in downtown Buffalo in September 2007 but did not issue a public report.

In late March/early April 2009, the County Executive and the Compiroller engaged in a dispute
regarding the County Executive’s use of taxpayer funds for the purchase of a refrigerator for the
County Executive Office’s use. On April 6, 2009, the County’s Deputy Comptroller and the
Deputy Comptroller-Audit were abruptly informed via a memorandum from the Supervising
Automotive Mechanic of the County’s Division of Fleet Services that their parking privileges for
the Garage were revoked effective the next day (a copy of the memorandum is attached as
Appendix Three).!

The County Administration later publicly stated that the parking was revoked in order to allocate
the two parking spots for other allegedly pressing space needs, including creating an “employee
of the month” parking space. Despite repeated attempts to determine who ordered the parking
privileges revoked, we were unsuccessful. That said, we have determined that parking in the
Garage and the awarding of parking privileges has been and continues to clearly be controlled by
the County Executive.

Based on the April 2009 action by the County Administration, their alleged justification for that
action, and a lack of transparency regarding control of parking, parking policies, and who is
provided with the taxpayer-sponsored benefit, the Comptroller authorized the creation of a new
report examining parking.

' Between January 1, 2006 and April 6, 2009, the Comptroller’s Office was allotted three (3) parking spaces in the
Garage for the Comptroller and his two principal deputies. Prior to 2006, when Comptroller Mark C. Poloncarz
assumed office, the Comptroller’s Office was allotted as many as five or more parking spaces.
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BACKGROUND

Starting in 2002, the County Administration created a new position of Director of Fleet Services
with responsibility for overseeing and managing the County’s vehicle fleet (except for the
Sheriff’s vehicles) and parking. The Administration of County Executive Joel A. Giambra hired
an individual from the private sector, Robert Bartholomew, to this new position. Subsequently,
the County’s 2003 Budget included three (3) additional positions in the new Burcau of Fleet
Services (“Fleet Services™), a unit of the County’s Division of Information and Support Services
(“DISS™). Funding for Fleet Services continued through 2008, when the bureau had five (5)
budgeted positions including a director, a supervising antomotive mechanic and three automotive
mechanic titles.

In the County’s 2009 Budget, County Executive Christopher Collins deleted the occupied
director title but left intact the other four positions and added a new laborer title.? The Collins
Administration also reallocated the burcau and created a new Division of Fleet Services under
the Department of Public Works and reporting to the Commissioner of Public Works. Since
January %009, the Commissioner of Public Works has exercised managerial control of Fleet
Services.

Article 11, section 1102(b) of the Erie County Charter states that the commissioner of Public
Works shall “[hJave charge and supervision of the design, construction, reconstruction,
alteration, maintenance, repair and operation of county buildings, grounds, parking fields, drives
and walks, but not including custodial care of the community college, library, holding center,
penitentiary or laboratory.”

As indicated in the annual county budget, an essential component of the Department of Public
Work’s mission is to “provide leadership and accountability in the design, construction,
maintenance and management of county-owned facilities™. The Division of Buildings and
Grounds states that it is responsible for providing “custodial and facility maintenance associated
with building, infrastructure and surrounding parking lots owned by the county.”

* The incumbent Director, a former County legislator, was separated from the County effective January 1, 2009 but
was later rehired in May 2009 as a mecharic in the Deparfment of Parks, Recreation and Forestry’s Buffalo City
Parks Division.

* Subsequently in 2009, the County Administration sought and received Legislature approval to reduce the Division
of Fleet Services to two positions (Supervising Automotive Mechanic and one Laborer) and the other positions were
transferred {o other divisions in the Department of Public Works.

* 2009 Erie County Budget - Page 423

% 2009 Erie County Budget - Page 448




Methodology Note: Commissioner of Public Works and Others Refuse to Cooperate with the
Review

We began our review in April 2009. On April 15, 2009 we sent a written request via electronic
mail to Commissioner of Public Works Gerard Sentz, requesting information and answers to the
following questions:

‘What is the process and procedure to assign parking spaces? Both in and around
the Rath Building and other sites such as the 45 Oak Street parking lot, the 25
Delaware loading ramp, etc?

Are there written guidelines for assigning parking spaces both permanently and
on a floating basis?

Please provide a list as of April 7, 2009 of all persons who 1) have assigned
parking spaces, 2) floating or access to County parking spaces in the Rath Garage,
at the 45 Oak Street parking lot and all other locations

Aside from the Rath Building parking garage, what other lots and/or garages that
house county vehicles and provide parking for county employees and visitors
exist?

Prior to June of 2008, the Department of Information and Support Services
(DISS) assessed a monthly fee of $65.00 for each parking spot assigned to a
department through the interdepartmental billing process. Those charges ceased
with the month of June, 2008, There have been no charges in 2009. Please
explain why these charges are no longer assessed.

In addition to assigning parking spaces there are vehicles assigned to County
officials and employees for use on a 24 hour basis. The County of Erie web site
provides a listing that has not been updated since August of 2008. Please provide
an updated listing of all 24 hour vehicles along with the names of individuals to
which they are assigned.

After receiving no reply to our April 15% request, we sent a follow-up request via electronic mail
on April 21, 2009. Other follow-up requests were also sent. However, Commissioner Sentz
failed to reply or acknowledge our repeated requests for information.

In addition, Commissioner of Central Police Services Peter Vito and Chief Brian Doyle of the
Sheriff’s Department, representing departments which also confrol and maintain parking
at/around their facilities, also declined to cooperate with this review,




Accordingly, due to the Collins Administration and Sheriff Timothy Howard’s repeated failures
to respond to our auditors and provide any (current) data, our analysis includes some data from
our prior September 2007 examination.

We assigned staff to determine who was parking in the Rath Building Garage and in other
locations. We also requested a list of who was allowed to park in the Rath Building Garage and
in other, County controlled locations. When it became apparent that this information would not
be provided to us, we were forced to record the license plates and vehicle manufacturer and
model for those vehicles parking in the areas in the Garage, near the Rath Building, near the Erie
County Holding Center and Sheriff Office headquarters, and other locations. This information
was collected over a period of more than a week and provided to the New York State
Department of Motor Vehicles (“DMV™) to determine the owners/operators of the vehicles under
a Freedom of Information Act request. Our list covered three-hundred and fifty-one (351)
individual vehicles and providing us with records required DMV forty (40) business days to
process., Had the Collins Administration and Sheriff Howard cooperated with the review — like .
the Giambra Administration cooperated with our September 2007 examination — our review
would have been completed much more quickly and at less expense to taxpayers.

We also further note that the Comptroller’s Office has repeatedly requested updated lists of those
County employees with 24-hour take-home vehicles. Since late 2008, the Collins Administration
has refused to provide such lists and has even gone so far as to redact information on the
County’s web site pertaining to these vehicles (such as removing the names of individuals with
vehicles, and outright deleting the existence of such vehicles assigned to some employees).
Because the administration did not provide such lists, when our auditors observed County
unmarked vehicles parked in various facilities, we could not determine who was assigned to that
vehicle, or if the vehicle was a 24-hour vehicle or a pool vehicle.

Parking Spaces Covered by This Review

The spaces covered by this review are located within or near the Erie County Rath Building (95
Franklin Street), the Old Erie County Courthouse (92 Franklin Street), the County Annex (25
Delaware Avenue), the Erie County Holding Center (40 Delaware Avenue), Sheriff Department
headquarters (10 Delaware Avenue), the Erie County Board of Elections and Sheriff’s Offices
(134 West Eagle) and the Erie County Central Police Services facility (45 Elm Street and 45 Oak
Street). In total the County owns or controls 312 parking spots in the central governmental
district in downtown Buffalo,

The area covered by our review is an active area of downtown. Parking in this area is also
demanded by those who would use services provided by the Buffalo Police Department at their
74 Franklin Street headquarters, Buffalo City Court at 50 Delaware Avenue, State and County
Courts at 92 Franklin Street and 25 Delaware Avenue and the Family Court on Niagara Street at
West Eagle. Non-governmental offices are also located near these locations, and these private
businesses also demand parking for their patrons and employees. Aside from those who work
downtown, this area draws in those who use many County and City of Buffalo services,
including, but not limited to the following County services:
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Service Provider Purpose Location

Erie County Board of Elections to apply for an absentee ballot 134 West Eagle

Erie County Comptroller to obtain a certificate of residency 95 Franklin Street
Erie County Social Services to apply for public assistance 95 Franklin Street
Erie County Courts jury duty 92 Franklin Street
Erie County Legislature attend a legislative session 92 Franklin Street
Erie County Holding Center visit a prisoner - 40 Delaware Avenue
Erie County Comptroller pay a property tax bill 95 Franklin Street
Erie County Clerk to get a drivers license 95 Franklin Street
FINDINGS

Parking spaces are available and provided for select County employees throughout the above
described area. The spaces available, to whom they are allocated, and for which office/agency
they work is delineated in the sections below.

Rath Building Parking Garage (95 Franklin Street)

There arc two categories of parking in the Garage: (1) dedicated, reserved parking spaces; and
(2) floating parking spaces. Certain individuals are allocated dedicated, reserved parking spaces
for their vehicle only and others are allowed to park in the Garage, but their vehicle is parked in
different spots and they may be required to leave the vehicle key with the vehicle to allow for it
to be moved during the day if necessary.

In 2007, DISS charged $65.00 per month per space to each department that maintained a
dedicated or floating Garage parking space through interdepartmental billing. Due to the County
Administration’s refusal to cooperate, the 2009 assessed charge to departments is not known, nor
whether or not the Depariment of Public Works intends to assume this responsibility for
interfund or interdepartmental billing to departments that have parking space privileges.

According to the Fleet Services' internal tracking document from September 2007 (attached as
Appendix One), there were ninety four (94) dedicated, reserved parking spaces and twenty (20)
floating slots for a total of 114 spaces.

Our September 2007 examination identified 103 spaces: 87 numbered, reserved spaces; (there is
no space 60), 4 spaces reserved as "ECE", 8 unnumbered / parallel spaces against the interior
walls of the Garage, and the potential for 4 parking spaces in the car wash bay. This did not
include the potential for any vehicles parked temporarily in certain areas that would block other
vehicles and could be considered as “floating” slots. In the September 2007 examination we
learned that Fleet Services allowed some County employees to park in the Garage in non-
dedicated spaces in which the employee’s personal vehicle “floats.” Those floaters included
employees who were once granted dedicated parking spaces in the Garage but had lost that
access.




The September 2007 examination led to our development of a chart analyzing the Fleet Services’
data (attached as Appendix Two) providing brief normative comments and observations.

Erie County Ceniral Police Services Facility (45 Elm Street and 45 Oak Street

Erie County’s Public Safety Campus is located at 45 Elm Street. The facility maintains limited
parking in a secure, enclosed open-air lot within the facility totaling twenty-eight (28) spaces. In
addition, the facility maintains additional reserved parking spaces across the street in an enclosed
fenced parking lot at 45 Oak Street next to Erie Community College. The 45 Oak Street lot
contains sixty-five (65) spaces. Additional parking was identified on city streets next to the
facility. Although signage prohibits parking on those streets, we observed many vehicles parked
in those areas, none of which were ticketed by any law enforcement or City parking enforcement
agencies.

We further observed that private, personal vehicles parked at 45 Elm Street, 45 Oak Street, and
on city streets adjacent to the Campus carried numbered parking hang-tags from their rear view
mirrors saying “Erie County Department of Central Police Services Staff Parking™ apparently
allowing them to park in those locations.

On April 21, 2009 we sent a written request to Commissioner of Central Police Services Peter
Vito requesting that he provide information on parking assignments in and around the 45 Elm
and 45 Oak Strect facilities. Subsequently, we sent follow-up requests twice in July 2009 via
electronic mail on July 28, 2009 and again on July 30, 2009. Similar to Commissioner Sentz,
Commissioner Vito declined to answer our questions.

Spaces outside the Rath Building but within Downtown Buffalo

Personal and County vehicles routinely park in the Rath Building loading dock, which can
accommodate six (6) vehicles, or on the sidewalk next to the loading dock. The discrepancy
between the Fleet Services tracking document and the count of spaces in the Rath Garage may be
partially explained by the temporary/floating parking, or by parking at the loading dock, but not
entirely. Twenty-two (22) reserved spaces also exist around the 134 West Eagle Street complex;
sixteen (16) of those spaces are on the street adjacent to the complex and are marked with signs
restricting the parking to Sheriff vehicles. The Erie County Board of Elections is allocated six
(6) parking spaces in the garage attached to 134 West Eagle.®

On-street and off-street parking is used by Sheriff employees in and around their headquarters
complex and Holding Center at 10 and 40 Delaware Avenue. Some Sheriff employees park their
personal and County-owned vehicles in an un-metered area on Delaware Avenue in front of the
Sheriff headquarters at 10 Delaware Avenue marked “no parking except official Sheriff
vehicles.” That zone has space for thirteen (13) vehicles. In the area behind the Holding Center
known as Upper Terrace, marked and unmarked Sheriff vehicles and employee personal vehicles

% There are twenty-one (21) numbered spaces in the basement garage accessible through 134 West Eagle Street.
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are also parked, including in an area marked “reserved administrative only.” The Upper Terrace
area can hold approximately thirty (30) vehicles (not including any that park on a grass median
between the Upper and Lower Terraces, where vehicles do park).

On Pearl Street, adjacent to the Rath Building, no parking or standing is permitted, except for a
zone next to the northeast corner of the building. That zone is marked by signs saying “no
parking except Emergency Services vehicles,” and there is space for five (5) vehicles. We
observed 5 (five) vehicles parked in the zone, with four (4) personal vehicles having placards on
their dashboards saying “Sheriff’s Department Authorized Permit Parking,” and “Official
Business Frie County Sheriff’s Office.” The presence of personal vehicles of (possible) Sheriff
deputies in the zone is questionable.

At the time of our September 2007 examination, the District Attorney’s Office had five (5)
spaces of reserved street parking on West Eagle Street adjacent to 92 Franklin Street in a zone
marked “no parking except District Attorney vehicles” and one reserved parking spot in the
Garage for the District Attorney himself. County owned take-home vehicles assigned to the
office were normally parked there with confidential criminal investigators using the vehicles
during the day for investigations.

On Franklin Street, in front of the County-owned Ticor Building, is a zone prohibiting parking or
standing at all times. That street zone can accommodate approximately four (4) vehicles,
However, despite the signs, personal and marked vehicles were and are regularly parked in that
zone during the day. Occasionally, these are marked Sheriff or Emergency Services vehicles.
This location also had vehicles with non-governmental placards, one example being a placard
marked “Ticor Building Management.”

On Church Street, between 25 Delaware Avenue and 92 Franklin Street is a loading dock serving
both County properties. The loading dock has a sign saying “Loading Dock No Unauthorized
Parking Delivery Hours 7 am — 2 pm. The loading dock has room for approximately fifteen (15)
passenger vehicles, parked two-by-two, Six spots at the loading dock are reserved for employees
of the County Clerk. '

Street Parking Spaces

The signage for street parking spaces in Buffalo is established through an act of the Buffalo
Common Council and parking regulations are enforced by the Buffalo Parking Enforcement
Bureau, an agency controlled by the Buffalo Mayor. An organization may apply for a parking
area to the Council, and should the Council agree, an area is then reserved. The Buffalo
Common Council does not know what person is specifically allowed to park in any specific area.
As parking changes, for example, as judges are elected or retire, there is no formal notification of
who can park in certain arcas. The Buffalo Parking Enforcement Bureau (“Parking
Enforcement™) is notified, usually when an aggrieved party gets a parking ticket that a new
person is now parking in a reserved area. In some cases, Parking Enforcement is never notified,
and if a person is never ticketed, Parking Enforcement will have no idea what specific person is
authorized to park in a specific location. The Bureau of Parking Enforcement informed us that
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there is no formal listing of who can park in these reserved areas, although there is a listing of
who may park in spaces reserved for judges of the Eighth Judicial District. A map of these
reserved areas from 2002 is provided as Appendix Four.”

Process for the Allocation of Parking Spaces in Rath Building Garage (95 Franklin Street)

In our September 2607 examination, Fleet Services informed us that a certain number of parking
spaces are allocated to departments and those departments, through their department heads, are
allowed to designate who will have a dedicated (or floating) parking space. At the time of that
review, the Legislature maintained the highest number of dedicated/reserved/floating parking
spaces (19), followed by the DISS (9), County Executive (8) and Personnel (6).

In 2007 we questioned then-Director of Fleet Services Bartholomew regarding what official or
office designates Garage parking spaces made available to each department. Mr. Bartholomew
initially stated that then-Deputy County Executive Bruce Fisher supervised the allocation of
spaces for departmental use, as well as dictated the assignment of many individual parking
spaces across executive departments, Subsequently, after notifying the County Executive’s -
Office of our review, Mr, Bartholomew reversed himself and informed us that Mr. Fisher had no
involvement in parking assignments.

This office believed then, and believes now that the County Executive’s Office controls all
parking spaces in the Garage (and other locations) and determines how many spaces will be
allocated to a department and which specific individual County employees may be given the
significant material benefit of a parking space. Evidence for this conclusion can be found in the
September 2007 examination and the list of those who were given a dedicated Garage parking
space and others allowed to park in floating spaces. The list featured almost exclusively well-
known Giambra Administration managerial-confidential employees and others with familial or
political connections to the then-County Executive.

Process for the Allocation of Spaces in Other County Locations

Our repeated requests to the Commissioner of Central Police Services, the Commissioner of
Public Works and the Sheriff to determine the process by which parking spaces are provided to
County employees yielded no responses. We conclude that there is no formal, written process
for the allocation of parking at these locations. Further, we believe that an informal process
exists by which certain County employees with influence and/or a connection to the County
Administration or Sheriff receive free parking and those without do not.

7 From “On Street Parking Study — Staff Recommendations” prepared by Buffalo Place Inc. in cooperation with the
City of Buffalo, November 2001 with revisions made in June of 2009.
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REVIEW FINDINGS

The list of County employees who were parking in the various parking spaces and street parking

referenced above during the period of our field work is attached through a series of appendices,

In is important to note first that there is no apparent written County policy for the distribution of
parking spaces or parking provided for County employees at the various downtown Buffalo
facilities. During our September 2007 examination, upon our request, Fleet Services informed us
that there were no written policies governing parking space assignments in County-controlled
facilities. In 2007 we found that in some departments, deputy commissioners had parking
spaces, and in others, deputy commissioners did not. In some departments, very low-ranking
employees including a cleaning supervisor, an asbestos coordinator, Iaborers and clerks had
parking spaces. In some departments, sccretaries or former secretaries of commissioners/office
directors (a total of ten individuals) had parking spaces and other secretaries did not.

Because Commissioner Sentz did not respond to our repeated requests for information, we must
infer that in 2009, there is no written policy concerning parking,

Rath Garage Parking List in 2009

Our 2009 review found that persons attending meetings with the County Executive (and other
senior Erie County officials, including the Erie County Comptroller) were temporarily allowed to
patk in the Garage — a temporary measure with which we have no problem or concern,

As previously noted, Commissioner Sentz did not provide a list of who was allowed to park in
the Garage. Consequently, our review compiled a list of license plates of those parking in the
garage and their assigned space during field work in April 2009 and then used DMV data to
identify the owner/registrant of that vehicle. That list is provided as Appendix Five.

This list is not all inclusive. On the days in which our auditors conducted field work and site
visits, County employees who have dedicated parking spaces may not have been at work and
others may have been allowed to park on those days. Erie County pool vehicles are always
parked in the Garage using unoccupied spaces at the moment,




Based on the field work in April 2009, Garage parking assignments by department arc as
follows:

Department Number of Garage Parking Spaces
Legislature 18
County Executive
Public Works/Fleet
Budget
Personnel
Social Services
County Attorney
Environment and Planning
Board of Elections
DISS
Purchase
Health
County Clerk
Comptroller
Veterans Services
Real Property Tax Services
EEO
Labor Relations
Mental Health
Commission on Status of Women
Senior Services
District Attorney
“Pool”
Non-County Employees
TOTAL 91 parking spaces

These ninety-one (91) designated parking spaces correspond to our September 2007 examination
and do not include eight (8) unnumbered / parallel spaces against the interior walls of the
Garage, and the potential for four (4) parking spaces in the car wash bay in the Garage (where
vehicles have been observed parked). This list is not complete per se and does not include
floating spaces. We observed County employees provided with 24-hour take-home vehicles
parking their County vehicles in spaces designated as “pool.” Those with such vehicles who
park in the Garage in spaces reported as “pool” include the Commissioner of Public Works,
Commissioner of Health, Commissioner of Parks, and other managerial-confidential employeces
of the County Administration. In addition, we observed certain employees parking daily along
the interior wall including an employee of the County Executive’s Office.

The most noteworthy finding is the increase in reserved spaces provided to the County
Executive’s staff (at least 11, up from 8 in late 2007). That does not include one space provided
to the County Executive’s former secretary who was transferred to the Board of Elections in
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2008 and retained her space. In fact, no employees of the Board of Elections in recent years
have ever had parking spaces in the Garage until the Collins Administration when two
employees who served as managerial-confidential appointees of the Collins Administration were
transferred to the Board of Elections but retained their Garage parking privileges.

We further note the significant decrease in parking spaces allotted to the Division of Information
and Support Services; two spaces plus one space for a consultant, down from eight (8) in 2007.
As in our September 2007 examination, we also found that some secretaries and clerical support
staff for department heads were given parking spaces while other more senior level employees
were not. For cxample, while some seccretaries and clerks have spaces, some deputy
commissioners and directors do not. The District Attorney has been allotted one space for
himself, but his office’s request for more spaces for his staff have been rejected by the Collins
Administration. We also noticed that a number of employees who were given parking spaces
while serving in one title in a specific department (County Executive’s Office or Division of
Budget and Management) retained those parking spaces after they moved to a different
department and title/role.

Finally, the County Administration claimed in April 2009 that they were taking away the
Comptroller Office’s two parking spaces to create spaces for an “employee of the month”
program or some other pressing parking need. However, our auditors observed that County pool
vehicles were being parked in the Comptroller’s Office former spaces and/or the spaces were
vacant for large periods of time during our review and field work. Also, there is no evidence of
the creation of any employee-of-the-month program with an associated parking space.

Other Parking Space Lists in 2009

During our field work we observed a number of individuals parking their vehicles in the Garage
who do not have designated parking but who have access to the Garage and whose County
identification cards open the Garage gate and door. For the most part, these are employees of the
County Legislature who are allowed to park in legislator parking spaces when they are not
occupied by legislators. Other departments whose employees were observed parking in the
Garage during the review include: Social Services, Public Works, Health, Purchase,
Environment and Planning, and an employee of the Labor Management Healthcare Fund, A list
of those who have “floating” parking permission is attached as Appendix Nine.

45 Oak/Elm Streets: A list of those who were parked at 45 Oak Street, 45 Elm Street
and adjacent street parking during the period of our review is provided as Appendix Six. The
data shows that a number of County employees are parking in the lots at 45 Oak Street and the
enclosed parking at 45 Elm Street, with the majority being employees of the Departments of
Central Police Services and Emergency Services, whose offices are located at the Public Safety
Campus. Due to Commissioner Vito’s refusal to cooperate with our review, we cannot
determine who is authorized to park in the lots or the process by which one can access the spaces
(swipe cards, the rear-view mirror hang tags, etc.). Our field work determined that there are a
number of other active County employees from other departments as well as former County
employees and some individuals who are not County employees who are also parking at 45 Oak
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Street. Employees of the Departments of Public Works, Social Services, Environment and
Planning and Health, Sheriff and the Erie County Medical Center are parking at 45 Oak Street,
45 Elm Street and/or street parking. In the absence of cooperation from the County
Administration, we can only presume some employees may be parking at 45 Oak Street in
particular in order to attain free parking,

While some or most of these non-County employees may be representatives of other government
agencies who work in the Public Safety Campus (i.e. New York State Police, Buffalo Police,
etc.), we also have concerns regarding former County employees or non-authorized persons
parking in the lot if they have no legitimate governmental purpose to do so.

25 Delaware Avenue Loading Dock: A list of those who were parked at the loading dock
at 25 Delaware Avenue/92 Franklin Street is provided as Appendix Seven. During our field
work we observed 15 vehicles parked in the loading dock. Five of the personal vehicles we
observed are registered to managerial-confidential employees of the County Clerk, whose offices
are in 92 Franklin Street. One vehicle is the County-issued vehicle for the County Clerk. Two
vehicles are registered to Sheriff Deputies; one vehicle is registered to a Sewerage Management
employee; and three vehicles are registered to employees of the Department of Public Works.
One vehicle is registered to a former Sheriff Deputy who separated from the County in March
2007. Given the lack of cooperation by the County Administration, the control over this facility
is unclear. Of the six (6) spaces in the loading dock designated or made available to the County
Clerk, we were informed by the County Clerk’s Office that these spaces have been made
available to the Clerk more than 20 years ago pursuant to an arrangement between then-County
Clerk Genevieve Starosciak and then-County Executive Edward Rutkowski, We have no written
details of this arrangement,

District Attorney Parking: The District Attorney is allotted one designated parking
space for his County-issued vehicle in the Garage. The District Attorney’s Office has eleven
(11) other unmarked County vehicles assigned for use by staff during the day and which are
taken home at night by deputy district attorneys. According to the District Attorney’s Office,
they requested that the Department of Public Works provide additional spaces in the Garage for
those vehicles but their request was denied by the County Executive’s Office. Accordingly, one
(1) vehicle assigned to the First Deputy District Attorney is parked on Delaware Avenue in the
10/40 Delaware Avenue area during the day and five (5) vehicles are parked in curb parking
reserved for the District Attorney on West Eagle Street adjacent to 92 Franklin Street. The
remaining five (5) vehicles park on streets in downtown Buffalo where they occasionally receive
parking tickets despite having placards placed on the dashboards designating them as official
County vehicles.

If the Collins Administration were to provide additional parking spaces in the Garage or at other
locations for these County vehicles, tickets could be avoided.

Board of Elections Parking: As previously noted, the Board of Elections maintains six
(6) parking spaces in the garage at 134 West Eagle Street. The persons assigned to those six
spaces are the Republican and Democratic Elections Commissioners), the Republican and
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Democratic Deputy Commissioners, the Democratic Assistant Elections Office Manager, and the
Republican Printing Supervisor-Elections, A list of those who park in these six spaces is
provided as Appendix Ten,

Sheriff Department Parking: A list of those who were parked on the street at 10 and 40
Delaware Avenue as well as the Upper Terrace areca behind the Holding Center is provided as
Appendix Eight.® The data shows about sixty (60) vehicles parked in these facilities during the
period of our field work. Approximately 20% are unmarked County vehicles assigned to the
_Sheriff. Approximately 50% are the personal vehicles of Sheriff employees. The remaining
observed vehicles are non-County vehicles of judges and persons unknown to us. Similar to the
Garage and 45 Oak Street and 25 Delaware/92 Franklin Loading Dock, select employees are
allowed to park.

Based upon our prior examination by our office, there are a large number of Sheriff employees
who have been assigned 24-hour take-home vehicles by the Sheriff (approximately 60 sworn
personnel). For those employees assigned to 10 Delaware, 130 or 134 West Eagle or the
Holding Center who have unmarked vehicles, they park their County vehicles on the streets
around the facilities or on the Upper Terrace. Because the Collins Administration and Sheriff
declined to cooperate with this review and provide data, we could not identify specific vehicles
and their occupants. As such, as a part of our field work, we have noted those vehicles in the
Appendix as “Erie County Vehicle.”

Official Business “Placards”

Free curb street parking in downtown Buffalo is a premium commodity, Certain persons or
businesses have been traditionally allowed curb parking through the use of “placards” placed on
a vehicle dashboard. A “placard” is sign proclaiming that the driver is parked there while on
official governmental business. In the process of our review we witnessed placards for private
businesses as well. There is no one authority distributing such placards, or authorizing these
placards. One department informed us that they have placards for their official County vehicles
which are generated by the Division of Information and Support Services’ print shop. We also
strongly suspect that many individuals simply create placards on their own and place them in
their vehicles to effectuate street parking and avoid ticketing.

A conversation with Leonard Sciolino, Director of the City of Buffalo’s Division of Parking
Enforcement confirmed that there is no single authority for these placards. There is no master
list of approved placards. Simply put — anyone may create their own placard and park
downtown. Getting a parking ticket while displaying a placard is a function of how generous
Parking Enforcement employees feel at that particular moment.

¥ 1t is also important to note that many deputies and other Sheriff personnel work during the second and third shifts
at the Holding Center. Our field work occurred during the daytime and no observations were made during the late
afternoon or evening or weekends. Accordingly, our review does not include any data on those employees parking
in/around Sheriff facilities during these periods.
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During our review, we observed many vehicles parked around County facilities on downtown
streets with placards representing their occupants as County employees on official business.
None were ticketed and many were parked in no-parking or no-standing zones. Whether the
individuals associated with these vehicles were on official business or simply using placards to
park all-day and avoid paying to do so is not clear but we believe the later is likely the case.

Law Enforcement Parking

Our review of curb street parking near the Rath Building, Old County Hall, the County Annex,
Sheriff headquarters, the Erie County Holding Center and the Public Safety Campus discovered a
number of areas labeled “No Standing” or “No Parking” with vehicles in those locations. Those
vehicles were not ticketed, As part of our review, we collected license plate information on these
vehicles and discovered that an overwhelming percent were registered to Erie County Sheriff
deputies and other Sheriff employees.

In 2000, consultants developing a parking report on downtown Buffalo analyzed this issue and
discussed law enforcement parking with the then-Erie County Sheriff.’® Then-Sheriff Patrick
Gallivan provided two reasons justifying this practice: (1) the presence of Sheriff’s employee
vehicles is a security measure that prevents anyone parking a vehicle in those locations from
using a vehicle for a nefarious purpose (to abet an escape from the Holding Center) and (2) to
maintain equity and morale within the Sheriff’s Department. His explanation was that forcing
those deputies who work downtown to have to pay to park while deputies assigned to other
stations do not have to pay to park would create a dispute within the Sheriff’s Department.

We made a series of inquiries to the Sheriff’s Department to confirm if these reasons were still
valid, or if new reasons had presented themselves. We also asked other questions regarding
Sheriff parking on the street and in the Upper Terrace area. After initially indicating he would
answer our questions, Chief Brian Doyle never responded to our inquiries.

We find no logical justification for the excuses offered by then-Sheriff Gallivan and which the
current Sheriff presumably continues to support. There are thousands of Erie County employees,
not to mention other governmental and non-governmental employees who work downtown and
who do not receive taxpayer or employer-funded parking.

? The report is “Destination Downtown Buffalo 2002 — A Roadmap for an Accessible Community” prepared for the
Downtown Buffalo Parking Infrastructure Task Force. The report was prepared by Desman Associates in
association with Economics Research Associates.
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REVIEW COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The ability of County employees to park in designated parking spaces or at street curbs without
paying is a significant benefit with corresponding financial reward to those persons. The average
downtown commuter pays approximately $50-$70 per month for a parking space in a lot or
parking ramp. County employees or officials that enjoying this perk at the expense of the
taxpayers need to be aware of this fact and abuse or misuse cannot and must not be tolerated.

The fact is, only a few select employees out of a County workforce totaling approximately 4,200
enjoy parking privileges. The vast majority of County employees pay for their own parking.
This makes it all the more important for transparency and accountability for such a benefit.

Based on the data obtained in our September 2007 examination, and this 2009 review, we have
developed a list of recommendations concerning County parking in the downtown Buffalo core.

The Division of Fleet Services and Commissioner of Public Works should develop a
formal written policy governing parking in the facilities controlled by the County
Administration, including 45 Oak Street, 45 Elm Street and the loading docks at 25
Delaware Avenue/92 Franklin Street and the Rath Building,

The Sheriff should develop a formal written policy governing parking in the facilities
controlled by him on Upper Terrace and around 10/40 Delaware Avenue and 134 West
Eagle Street.

The County Administration needs to identify, clarify and adjust as necessary all interfund
or interdepartmental billings to departments for parking, particularly in the Garage. The
monthly expense for each department for each parking space made available should be
clearly reported to each department head.

Through the Department of Personnel and the Department of Public Works® building
security office, the County Administration needs to create, maintain and regularly update
a master list of all County employees whose County-issued identification swipe cards
will open the gate and door to the Garage. This will help identify those employees who
do not have a dedicated parking space but who could have floating privileges.

For transparency and accountability, the County Administration should publish on the
County’s web site a list of all County employees who have taxpayer-paid parking spaces
in downtown Buffalo. '

Action should be taken by the County Executive and his commissioners and the Sheriff
and any other necessary independent department heads to create, maintain and regularly
update a master list of those County employees who possess official or unofficial parking
placards. Abuse and possible fraud is clearly occurring through placard misuse.

Unless they otherwise have an appointment in a County building and Fleet Services has
been notified in advance, no former County employees or officials should be allowed to
park in the Garage.

County officials should meet with officials from the City of Buffalo to develop a strategy
for street curb parking in and around County buildings in downtown Buffalo, to
determine the need for designated or no-parking zones, particularly around the 10/40
Delaware Avenue Sheriff complex and the court facilities.
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o No County employees or officials, regardless of their status or possession of any placard,
should be allowed to park their personal or official County vehicles in any no-parking

zone in downtown Buffalo.

ERIE COUNTY COMPTROLLER’S OFFICE

cc:  Hon, Christopher Collins, County Executive
Gregory Gach, Director of Budget and Management
Erie County Fiscal Stability Authority
Gerard Sentz, Commissioner of Public Works
Timothy Howard, Erie County Sheriff
Peter Vito, Commissioner of Central Police Services
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L.eglslature

County Executive

Compleoler

Counly Clerk
Dislrict Allornay

Informalion and Support Services

Personnsl

DPW - Bulldings and Grounds

Health

Appendix One

Danfal Kozub
Timothy Kennedy

Barbara Miller-Willizras
Michaal Ranzénholer

Kalhy Konst
Maria Whyle
Belly Jean Grant
Thomas Mazur
Cynthia Locklear
Michels lannelfo
Lynn Maiineli
Robart Reynolds
Jahn Mills
Thomas Loughran
Barry Welnsteln
Sean Ryan
Robert Graber

. Kevin Kelly

Biian Bray

Joel Glambta
Bruce Fisher
Lisa Ceolia
Kalhy Gregolie
Lisa Gregéire
Camille Willlams
Bob Koshinski
Warren Galloway

Maik Poloncarz
Gregory Gach
Michael Szukala

Kathy Hochu
Frank Clark

Joseph Gervase
Kennelh Beam
Rick Stevenson
Julta Machurray
Joe Danlels
Dantel Melible
Chiis Gasliglia
Elleen Palmet
Helan Ganzalez

John Graenan
Michae! Ebsdle
Josaph Murphy

Mindy Gzechowski
*raml Busns-DiClocclo

Archle Amos

William Thotaton
David Zilliox
Slaye Rzasa

Lyna Barlkowlak

Joséph Lsilied

Anthony Biilllier

Legistater
Leglstator
Leglstator
Legistator
Legislater
Legistalor
Leglslatar
Legistator
Legislator
Legislalor
Laglslator
Legislator
Leglsiator
Legtstator
Leglsiator

Chief of Staff

Claik of Legislature
NO LONGER A COUNTY EMPLOYEE
Senlor Admin Glerk

Couniy Executivé

Depuly County Execulive

Administalive Assislant to Chief Stalf

Secretary, Counly Execulive

NOT COUNTY EMPLOYEE MAY BE JESSICA GREGOIRE
Secrelatial Asslsiant

Senlor Executive Assistant

Senlor Exaecitive Assistant

Counly Complroller
Depuly Complroller
Depuly Gomplroller-Audt

County Clark
Dislrict Allorney

Direclor of Infomation and Support Services
Director of Cantral Dala Pracessing

ERP Syslems Adninistealor
Communications Manager

Verizon/GTE

Syslems Saftware Spaclafist

Laborer

Secrglary, Director of DISS

Sanlor Admin Clark

Gommissloner of Parsonnel
Ghisf of Classificalion PT
Ptinglpal Executiva Asslstant
Junlor Parsonnel Speclalisl
Interna Parsonnel Speciallst
State Civil Service Gommission

Spéclal Assistant to Commissloner RPT
Pdncipal Security Officer

Asheslos Al Qualily Coordinalor

NO LONGER A GOUNTY EMPLOYEE
Assistant Supervisor of Cleaning

Gommissioner of Health




Envirgnrent & Planning

Parks

Law

Budgel. Management end Finance

Soclal Services

Purchase

Senlor Services

Stale Office of Courts Adminislration

Velerans Affalrs

Floet Services

DPW - Highways

{ental Health
DPW - Administralion
Equal Employment Cppodenily

Gommission on Stalus of Womaen

Palrick Ruffine

Tracy DeRosa Witman
Frank Sacco

Gerald Mineo

Andrev Eszak
Willlam Murcay
Michasl Raab
Thomas Whelham
Linda Bagley

Angslo Sedila
Nicholas Page
Judith Sedila
Bilan Grassla

Lavrence Rubln
Susannah Bochenek
George Loncar
Joseph Passaliume

James Harlman
Joseph Carcone
Josaph Macleewski
Wiilliam tuephy
Michael Weiner
Deborah Meriifield
Thomas DeMartino
Valiie Ferraracclo
Michasl Bowers
Lorraine Kolb

Paritela Kraweayk
Jocalyn Jakubus

Sharon Tovwnsend
Pahny Wolfgang

Lovls Palma
Barbara Petry

Roberi Bartholomew
Kevin Higoins

Gerard Seniz
Charles Sickler

Phlllip Endress
John Lolfredo
Jacqueling Stover-Stitts

Lalricia Chisholmy

Deputy Commissloner-Youlh Services
Secrelary, Commissioner of Haslth
Executive Assistant

Conlracls Speclalist

Comimlssloner

Bepuly Commissioner-Planning and Econemic Developniont
Deputy Commissioner-Enviconmental Compliance

Deputy Commlissloner-Sewsrage Management

NO LONGER A COUNTY EMPLOYEE

Commissioner of Patks
NOLONGERA COUNTY EMPLOYEE
Secrelary, Commissioner of Parks
Counly Foresler

County Allorney

Sacond Assislant County Altorney RPT

Second Assislanl Gounty Allomey-Labor Relatlons
NO LONGER A COUNTY EMPLOYEE

Blrector of Budge!, Management and Finance
Senlor Budgat Consultant

Director of Real Propesty Tex Services
Senior Management Gonsuliant
Gommissloner of Soctal Services

Flest Depuly Comnilssloner

Direclor of Legal Affairs

Director of Purchase

Deputy Direclor of Purchase

Buyer

Commissioner of Senlor Sarvices
Asslstant ProJect Administrator

Juslice of Supreme Courl
Juslice of Suprems Court

Veterans Service Officer
Asslstant Sewvice Olficer

Director of Floel Services
Supervising Avtomolive Mechanle

Depuly Commissioner-Highways
Principat Civil Englnser

Commissloner of Mantal Hsalth
Comntssioner of Public Watks
Diteclor of EEQ

Execulive Direclor of Commlssion on Slatus of Womsn




Appendix Two

DeclicatediFloat

Spacas for Cotinty

Goneral Use Vehloles

Ing Spaces for |Asslgned to
Depariment Employess Dapartment Notes
15 spaces for Jaglslators, 4 for staff, Staff park
in leglslator spaces when [egislalors not
present and float at olher limes. Wae nole that
1 of the 4 staff spaces Is accupled by a former
County employee who no longer works for the
Counly {fie works for the Siale Office of Courds
Adminisiration) but the Lagisialure Is billed the
Legislature 19 Olexpense In interdfund billing.
Counly Execulive 8 0
Comptroller 3 0
1Gounty Clark A 1
Distdct Allorney... 1 0
' Sherlif personnel park af {10 Delaware
Sheriff 0 0|complex.
fnformation and Supporl The 11 vehlelas are pool vehicles avaliable to
Services g 1jany depariment,
1 employae Was assigned a space while
working for the Diviston of Budget and relained
Personnel G __Olthe space alter transfering.
DPW - Buildings & Grounds 5 i ' .
L‘i of the 5 employaes has his paiking space
Health 5 Afinterfund billed In error to Soclal Services.
1 employee {who has since separated fram the
County) vias asslgned a space while on the
Counly Execulive’s staff and retalned the
Environment & Planning 5 2|space after lransfering.
Parks 4 0 '
1 space Is for a consultant who Is a former
Counly smployee. We hole that (he space is
bllled to the Gounty Execulive's offlce In
Law 4 Olinterfund biliing.
Budget, Management and .
Finance 4 0 _
1 employes was assigned a space while on
the Gounly Execulive's staff and relalned the
Social Services 3 2ispace altar transferring.
Purchase 3 i
Unasslgnsd Floater 3 0 .
1 employee vias assigned a space while on
the Gounly Executive's staff and rélalned the
Sentor Services 2 2|space afler fransfering.
State Olfice of Courls i 2 spaces are accuipled by State Supreme
Administcation p 0{Court Judges and the Slate is billed,
Velerans Alfalrs 2 0
Fleet Services 2 0
DPW - Highways 2 [4)
Mental Heallh 1 0
DPW - Administration 1 0
Equal Employmeni Opporlunily 1 0




Commisslon on Stalus of
Women

Proballon

Had 1 space unlil reslgnation of former
Commlssloner Alexander,

o)

Board of Elections

Parking provided al Wesl Eagla Sirest garage
and complex.

)

Cenlral Police Services

Parking provided at Public Safely Campus
complex.
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Appendix Three

Erie County
MEMORANDUM
To: Mark Poloncayz
From: Kevin Higgins, Fleet Division

Dates April 6, 2009

Subject:  Parking Garage

Effective April 7, 2009 Lotne Steinhart and Mike Szubala will no longer have parking
privileges.

Thank you for your cooperation,

CS&PR -6 A1 3




Restricied Parking Areas i Four
in Downtown Buffalo Appendix Four

' } Restricted Classifications

A5/ Goverment

Police

\' /// / %Judmal
/ //// // " Disabled
‘,;"'*a\; Other (NFTA, Clergy, Ftc.)




Appendly Flve

Rath Bullding Parklag (at Aprll 2009}

Siot/Spot
Number Names Department Title Notes
1|Daniel Kozub Legistature Legislator
2|Timothy Kennedy Legistature Legislator
3]Barbara Miller Willlams _[Legislaturé Leglslator
4|Ray Waliers Leglslature Legistator
5|Kalianthe Kenst Legislature Leglstator
6iMarla Whyte Leglslature Legislator
71B¢lty J Grant Legislature Leglslator
$1Thomas I Mazur Legistature Legislator
[ Tim Wroblewski Legislature Leglslator
The legislator allowed Jackie
Blachowski, Depufy Counly Clerk-
Aulo o park in her space when she
was not using §t, Durlng the review we
. -lobserved Ms. Blachowskl's vehlele In
. the space. She has subsequently
10jMichele M fannello Legistature Legislator retired from the County.
11{Lynn M Marinelli Legislature Legislator
12|Bob Reynolds Leglslature Legistator
13]|Tohn Mills _[Legislature Legislator
14| Thomas A Loughran Legislature Legistator
15tEd Rath Legistalure Legistator
16]8cott W Kyoll Leglstature Republican Staff - Leg
17]Tam!i L Bumns-Diclocelo  [Personnel Tnteene Personnel Speclalist
18{Joln C Davls ‘lLeglslature Democratio Staff - Leg
19{Ellen Notarius County Executive Junior Adminlstrative Consultant
20{Robert M Graber . Legistatire Clerk of the Leglslalure
21| Pracy Whnian Health Secretary to Commissioner
22{Erle County Pool
23|Joseph J Faraci Fleel Services Laborer
24Erle County Pool
251Gregory G Gach Budget Director
26{Mark C Poloncarz Comptroller County Compiroller
275 Wilitam Murray Environment & Planning Deputy Commissioner
Assistant Blections Office Pomerly Secretary to Parks
28|Elizabeth Bochlechio Board of Elections Manager - Republican Commissloner
29{Brle County Paol
30|Danlet 1D Barry Environment & Planning Depuly Commilssloner
31§Etls County Pool
32| Kristin K Wheaton Counfy Allomey First Assistant Connly Altomoy
County Clerk Kathy Hochui Is
assigned this space for her County-
fssued vehicle but she parks the vehicle
at the 25 Delaware Loading Dock and
atows her principal depuly to patk in
33)John J Ceangle Jr County Clerk First Depuly Couniy Clerk her assigned space
34 Joseph A Cercone Budget Management Consultant
35]Michael Welner Soctal Services Contmisstoner
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Appendix Five

Slot/Spot
Number Names - Deparbment Title Notes
36{Patrick W Welch Veterans Services Direcior
37{Erle County Poo)
Subsequently became Acling
38iCarol M Dauketi Soclal Services Deputy Commissioner Commissioner

39|Erte County Pool

4D[Penny Wolfgang

Supreme Court Justice

41)Joseph Maclejewskl Real Properly Director
42)Andrea L Shear Budget Management Projects Analyst Formierly on County Exceutive's staff
43]Gregory J Tumer D188 Consullant - Globalguest
44}John Greenan Personnel Commissioner
, Subsequently became Director of
45|Bridget A Corcoran Budget Managenent Consubtant Purchese
46{Branda Ward Senior Services Commissioner
A7 Willlam Lobbins BEQ Direclor.
48|Cheryl Green - [County Aliornoy County Altomey - -
49|EBrie Couniy Pool
501Christopher M Puliing Labor Relatfons Commissloner
51{Charles J Krathaus DPW Building Guerd - Shift Supervisor

s52{Juliet Szymanski

Board of Eleciions

Prinelpal Election Clerk-Audit
Republican

Formerly Seeretary to the County
Executive

53} Jocelyn D Jakubus

Counly Execulive

Secretary to Counly Executive

54|Martin A Polowy

County Altomey

Second Asslstant County Attomey

55|Este County Pool

56|Michelle A Mozzons

County Executive

Sentor Bxeculive Assistant

57{Holly A Sinnott

Environment & Planning

Commissloner

58| Danlel 2 Pfoht

Counly Executive

Junlor Administralive Consuliant
RPT

Subseguently moved o Budgel Office

59|Erie County Pool

61}Erie County Pool

Director of Central Data
62{Cheryl Mekarski " |DISS Processing

Special Asststant to
63| Wiltlam Thornton DPW Comisstoner
64| Wililam J Kuozka DPW Stalionary Englueer
65[Patrick J Rufling Health Depuly Commissloner

66|Palricia A Benson

County Executive

Secrelary to Deputy County
Executive

67|Erle County Pool

68| Frank Sedita

Disirict Atoiugy

Distrlct Atiorney

69{CGrant Loomis

County Execullve

Senlor Executive Assistant

70| Christopher M Grant

County Executlye

Senior Executive Assistant

71|Peter W Nichols

Soclal Services

Counsel

72|Pegay LaGree Budget Senlor Budpet Consuliant
73|Jefirey J Quinn DPW Deputy Commissioner

Subsequently separated from the
74| Veliic M Ferraracoio Purchase Director County

75| Erle County Pool

76|Francls W Quinn

Soolal Services

Senlor Child Support Investigator

77| Vincent Delgato Jr

DPW

Pringipal Securlty Officer RPT
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Appendix Five

Slot/Spot
Number Names Department Title HNotes
78|Eileen J Palmer Purchase Senlor Account Clerk Farmerly Secretary to Director of DISS
79 Elghth Judiclal Distrlet
80|Helen Gonzaloz DISS Senfor Admin Clerk
81iPhil Endress Mental Health Commissioner
82(Joseph V Murphy Personnel Senlor Execntive Assistant
83|Erie County Pool
Later mtoved to the DPW
84|Chris Castiglia DPW Laborer - Fleet Services Commissioner’s Office
85{Susan V Sizemore Comm, on Status of Women Director Formerly on County Execulive's slaff

Received parking while In Budget

86| Mindy M Czechowski Personnet Junlor Personne! Specinlist office and retained
87|Peter A Sayadoilf *_ {Unllend Dovelopnient employee
88|8leven P Rzasa DPW Asbestos Alr Quality Coordinator
BCE|P William Carey County Executlve - - |Senlor Executive Assistant
ECE|Chrstopher Colling County Exccutive Counly Executive
ECE]Alired Hammonds Jr County Execullve DPepuly County Executive
Administeative Assistant to Chief
ECE]Calilin K Campbell County Executive of Staff

Note: Leglstatire stgff ave allowed to park in leglslalor spaces when leglslators are not using the spaces.

Note: A munber of employees with County 24-howr fake home vehicles ave not listed; they park In spaces noted as “pool.”
They nelude: Qerard Sentz (DPF), Anthony Blllltiler (Healtl), Michael Quinn (Sewers) and James Hormmg (Parks).

Note: There are other County employees who were vbserved parking every day In the Garage along the inferlor wall and not in a
designated space. They Incliude Bryan Fiume (County Fxecutive), Kevin Higgns (Fieet Services) and Paul Krull (Soclal Services),
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Appandix Six

Publle Safety Cawpus Parking - 45 Oak Street, 45 Elm Street and Street Parldug

Employee Name Lo} Deparlment Tiile
1}Lori E Rosman 45 Oak Emergency Services Aceount Clerk PT
2[Marlaine Hoffiman 45 Elm Cenlral Police Services Depuly Director of Informalion Services
3|Nancy A Diglore 45 02k |Bmiergency Services Public Safely Incldent Response Monllor
. 41Paul R Diviak 45 Qak Emergency Services Accounfant
Secrelary to Conimiissloner of Emergency
5| Melissa ¥ Calhoun 45 Qak Emergency Services Services
. Retired County employes serving asa
6i{Maryjane McDonald 45 Oak consuliaut for CPS
F{Exie County Peol 45 Blin
8Pakricia Ann Hamls 43 Oak
9] Johnr F Sullivan 45 Elm Centval Police Services Director, Stop PWI
Pormer CPS employes swho separated from
101Smari Welssman 45 Qak tihe County In Ociober 2004
11|Dawn R Tutuska - 450k Central Polles Services ~ {Junior Programnier Analyst
12{Linda Tamawsky} 45 Bl Central Pollce Services SAFIS Managee o
13[David J Stemer 45 Elm Centeal Police Services Senlor Comniunicalipns Systems Speclalist
14[Susanns X Spencer 45 Qak Central Police Secvices Tralning Speefatist
15{Jobn R Magnano 45 0ak Central Police Services Deputy Dirgctor of Criminal Justice User
16]Danlel P Tarlowski 45 Oak Central Police Services Hunior Programmer Analyst
171C D Lukeszewski 45 Elm
Assistant Director Law Enforcement Forensis
18{Jobn P Simich 45 Bl Central Police Services Lab
9 Jefitey A Banas 45 Oak Centeal Police Services Forsnsle Chemist
20|Exs County Poal 45 Eim i
21|Susan |, Lubick 45 Oak
22]Eri¢ County Pool 45 Elm
23}Aeme Leastng 435 Oak
24|M J Onenge, Stalker 45 Dak
25{Dale F Jandzinski 45 Oak Central Pollce Services Public Safely Dispalcher
26)Sendra M Keuffman 45 Oak Central Police Services Public Safety Dispateber
27|Michelle R Kerr 45 Cak Central Police Services Senlor Police Complalat Wriler
28{Michael Soto 45 Oak Ceateal Polica Services Police Complalnt Wrlter
291 Judy Meldonado Tommes 45 Oak Central Pollce Services Police Complalnt Writer
30{Rosanne Malthews 45 Oak Centvat Police Services Senlor Polics Complalnt Writer
31[Krlsten Homick 45 0k Cenlrel Police Services Porensio Serologhst
32|Dennls J Zywiozynski 45 Oak Public Wosks Laborer - Custodial Services
33iKathlcen J Cicsta 45 0k Public Wotks Laborer - Custodisl Services
34[Mary L Spahn 45 Oak Cenlral Police Services Adminlsicative Cleck
35| Floreace Hollenbeck 45 Oak Cenlral Police Services Principal Clerk
36| Mary Ellen A Gabor 45 Dak
A7|Phyllis M Yarborough 45 Qak
38R L Sanlonocite 45 Oak
39[Cheri L Lozina 45 Oak
Robent C Mongold & Dantel
0|1 Letuman 45 Oak .
41| Guy M Bogliofl 450k Soclal Services Sealor Bmployment Counselor
A2|Kathleen Pletka 45 0ok Ceatral Police Services Accountant - Stop DWI
Cfliciel Business Street
43|L Clarke-Frazier Parking
44| Mitissa M Graczyk Stezet Mo Parking Zone  {BCMCC Seulor Cledk Typlst
451Donald A Crowe 45 Oak. Centrat Police Services Senter Evidence Clerk
461Stuarl C Easter 45 Oak Central Police Secvices Senlor Fireatus Examines
47| Thomas Grill 45 Oak Central Police Services Forensle Serologist
48| Paul A Hojoacki 45 Oak Cealral Police Services Poreaste Serologlst
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Appandlx §ix

491Robert D Linkowskl 45 Oak Ceniral Pollce Services Evidence Cletk
50 Jodi Luedeniann 45 Qak Central Police Services Forensfe Serologlst
51|Michelli A Schnitz 43 Dak Centyal Police Services Senlor Forensic Chemlst
52| Barbara J Welss 45 Oak Cenlral Police Senvices Seafor Evidence Clark
53 Margaret Teerill 43 Oak Ceatral Pollce Services - Forensle Serologist PT
54[Deborah A Buelerka Strect No Parking Zone  [Public Woiks Byptlding Guard
551 Payl ¥ Oriffin 43 Oak Publle Works Bullding Guard
56]Charles P Mosglovl 43 Bim Public Werks Statlonary Engineer
57| Verizon Credit, Tng 45 Blm
58| Keaneth A Bevilacqua 45 Oak Health MERS Coordinator
391 Jean M Whalen Strect No Parking Zone
£0]Bet N Pandolfine 45 Ok Centeal Police Services Fircarms Technical Leader
611Richard R Rulkowskl 45 02k Eavironnient and Planning Environmental Complinnce Speclalist
Officle! Business Steeet
62| Amnes Veastey Parking Health MERS Coordinator
63| Erle County Pool 45 Etm
: Officlal Business Street
-§4§ Yolanda Shngletary -Parking
Officlat Business Street
65[George A Zammit Parking Heafth MERS Coordinator
66]5alvatore § Seallst 45 Blm
&7{Michelle N Stration 435 Oak Central Police Services Forensio Serologlst
Ofiicial Business Street
68} Ann M Gilbert Parking Public Woiks Head Laborer
69tLaura K Heldwin 45 Elm i
70} Amanda L Finbar 45 Qak Cenfral Polics Serviees Foreasly Serologlst
Deputy Pireclor of Law Enforcement
71| Paul ) Gojewskl #5 Blny Central Police Services Communicalions
Oliclal Buslacss Strest .
72| Themas P Franceyk Paiking
Official Business Street
‘131Danlet Hetberper Parking Ceoteal Police Services Tralning Coordlnater - Stop DI
74[City of Bufifalo 45 Elm
75{City of Bufialo 45 Rm
76|City of Buitalo 45 Elm
Official Buslness Steeat
77{C R Edmonds Parking
78| Chasles ] Mondo 45 Oak
Ofilelal Business Streel
791 Robert A Trask Parking Sheriff Dispatcher {Sherifi)
§0)Kenneth C Bailey 45 Oak
§1iMadison Leasing LLC 45 Bim
82} Tamara Leg Cramer 435 Oak
$31Bgacrtsville Fire Distelet 45 0ak
84 Eris County Poot 45 Elm
Ofiielal Business Street
85|EBile County Pool Parking
86| Erle County Pool 45 Elm
87 Timothy Cannan 45 Oak Shediff Deputy Sherjif
83| Christopher J. Dacker 45 Oak Shenff D:puly Sheriff
89| Niagara County Sherilf 45 Oak

Note: The Erie County Pool vehicles nclide 24 -howr toke home velteles assigied to Connty employees in the Depertments of
Central Polfce Services and Emergency Services that we could not idenifly due to the Cotnty Adminisiratlon's refiisal o cooperale.
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Appendlx Saven

25 Pelaware/92 Franldin Street Loading Dock

Name Department Tifle
1}Lawrence Homberger Sheriff Deputy Sheriff Officer
2|Jason J Smacmiak Sheriff Depuly Sheriff Officer
Former Deputy Sheriff Officer - resigned in .
3|Howard W Zarcone March 2007
4{Michae]l T Flanagan
5|Matk Adamchick County Clerk . |Deputy County Clerk-Finance
6{Robert J Sitek Public Works Stationary Engineer
7{Carl E Szarek Counly Clerk Assistant Deputy County Clerk
8| Patricia Fulwiler ‘County Clerk Deputy County Clerk-Legal '
9yJames Oriman Public Works Head Janitor
10[Joseph Lepgedt Sewerage Management  |Laboratory Techniclan
11]{Camille Brandon County Clerk Speclal Assistant to the County Clerk
12{Thomas E Garlick County Clerk Administrative Secretarlal Assistant
13{Unknown
14]Gregory J Gareau Public Works Stationaty Englneer
15{Kathy Hochul Counly Clerk County Clerk
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Appendix Eight

Holding Cenfer Parking

Name Department Title

1|Mary B Jacobs Sheriff Executive Assistant Public Relations

2{Phillip Mercedes Jr

3|Erie County Vehicle

4|Erie County Vehicle

5|Erie County Vehicle .

6{Paul A Evans - Sheriff Sergeant-Officer

7|Erie County Vehicle

8|Erie County Vehicle

9|Erie County Vehicle
10[Eric County Vehicle ~— |
11{Erie County Vehicle
12|Erie County Vehicle
13|Erie County Vehicle
14}Unknown
15|Brie County Vehicle
16| William A Dundon
17|Raymond D G Mckenzie
18|James E Murray
19{Bighth Judicial District
20]Erie County Vehicle

Former Sheriff Sergeant-Officer who resigned
21{Scan G Higgins in March 2007
22 Elaine R Medina Sheriff Payroll Clerk
23{Bridget A Ricei Sheriff Workers Compensation Clerk
24|Brie County Vehicle
25|Brle County Vehicle
26|Erie County Vehicle
27|Barbara B Leary Sheriff First Deputy Superintendent
28|Erie County Vehicle
State Commissioner of Criminal Justice

29|Denise E O'Donnell Services
30/Paula L Feroleto State Supreme Court Judge
31|Janice Rosa State Supreme Court Judge
32|Eugene E Schuta Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
33|Howard W Webster Sheriff Licutenant-Officer
34{Mark D Mahony
35{Anthony J Lodesiro Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
36{Robert L Cathcart Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
37|Lisa R Jenkins Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
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Appendix Elght

38]Lauren A Nowakowski Sheriff Receptionist
39!John Rodriguez Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
40(Joseph Vitale

41{Robert P Esford

42| Bdward W Seeberger

43|7 A Kretzmon Sheriff Licutenant-Officer
44|Debora A Nadrowski Sheriff Payroll Cletk
45{Denise M Manfredo Sheriff Adminisiratlve Assistant
46|Kathleen Fasanella " Sheriff ‘ Administrative Assistant
471Irene M Jerge Sheriff Sergeant-Officer
48|Kathleen M Onell Sheriff Data Entry Operator
49]Caro] A Pieiras Sheriff Receptionist

50| Thomas P Franczyk 3 N . Erie County Judge .
51| Unknown _ — : R
52| Unknown

53|Unknown

54|Unknown

55{Diane Y Devlin State Supreme Court Judge
56{James P Dunham

57| Anthony Bartolotta Social Services Senior Social Welfare Examiner
58|Damon Hvans

591Unknown

60]Unknown

These parking spaces inchide the area in fiont of 10 and 40 Delaware Avenue as well as the
Upper Terrace behind the Holding Center

Note: Erie Counly Vehicle refers to an unmarked take-home vehicle driven by a Sherlff employee
whose identity is unknows to our office.
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Appendix Ning
Parking - Floaters in the Rath Garage

Nante Depariment Tiite
11Paul W Kl Soclal Services Pringipal Work for Reliel Supervisor
2|Jeftery P Zack Public Works Senlor Construction Profect Manager Bulldings
3{Marybeth Pascail Health Administeative Assistant
4jTonrika M Malone Health Assoclate Chisf Medical Examiner
S1Vietorla E Marlino Eabor Management Healtheare Fund
6[Michael R Schrenk
TjAndrew T Goldsteln Environment and Planning Assistant Coordinator Solid Waste Reeyeling
§|Baverly S Saxer
9:Gary J Moster Sherift Deputy Sherill

10{U£S Serviees, Ine : '

11[Mare J Bristow Shenff Depuly Sherlfy’

12]Michzel A Michalskl Public Works Siationary Engineer

13} Thomas J Miller

1413ohn D Hillery Sheriff Sergeant

13|Erle County Medical Center

16]Michael E Lalery .

17|Mike Bower Purchase Surplus and Baulpment Worker
18/Joe! Gismbra Fonner County Executive

19| Dorothy U Furiney Leglslature Senlor Policy Analyst
20}Andrew A Kulyk Eeplslature Senlor Admin Clestk RPT

21 eremey C Rosen Legislature Senlor Admin Clerk

2218hawn M Gawron

23| Donald T Pryzbyl Leglslature Executive Asslstant PT
24{Michele Novack Leglslalure Senfor Admin Clerk
25|Leasco Leasing, Ing

26/James I Reddingion Public Woiks Stationary Englneer
2%Patriek ) Sanders Yeglslature Bxeculive Assistant PT
28|Candice L Vicarlo Soclal Services Caseworker

29| Trasy I. Hirsch

301C Lorralne Mara .

31iEdward G Delangy Publle Works Senlor Contracls Adminisirator
32INYS Dept of Transporiation

33 Virginia M Hrubes

34[Nlagara County Sheriff Dept

351Kevin Hipglns Fieet Services Supervising Automolve Mechanle
36iKevin J Hossy Legislature Senlor Adminlstrative Asslstant
371Paul Tarapackt Legistatues Senlor Admin Clerk

38| Timothy ¥ Butke Soclal Services Child Support Investigator

39! Biyan Fiume County Execulive Sentor Bxeculive Assistant
40iMlichells DBy Real Property Secrelary o Dlreclor

"Froalers” are those who have perking pivileges for the Rath Bulding Ramp bul do not have an essigned space.
Thils ¥sting doos nol purport lo be & dofinilive listing of whe hos Rath parkéng priviteges, rathsr it mprasenls those
who vere parking In the remp bul 0id nel have en as¢lgned space during the days wo vsed lo dafermine who

had parkdng privilages.
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Appendix Ten

Board of Elections Garage Pavling

Name Title
1 Dennis Ward Deniocratic Commissioner
2 Ralph Mohy Republican Commissioner
3 Arthur Eve Democratic Deputy Commissioner
4 Dennis Ryan Republican Deputy Comnmissioner
5 Maureen McGurn Demacratic Assistant Elections Office Manager
6 Karen McCarthy Republican Printing Supervisor-Elections




